To: All members of Ilminster Town Council

Dear Councillor

You are summoned to attend a meeting of the OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE

To be held on **Tuesday 18 September 2012** at 7.30pm in the Council Chamber, Council Offices, North Street, Ilminster to transact the business outlined below.

Marilyn Shelley Deputy Town Clerk Date 13/9/12

**Public Question Time** 

Members of the public are invited to ask questions or raise issues relevant to the work of the Committee. The overall time available for this session is restricted to 15 minutes unless the Chair decides otherwise. Individual speakers are restricted to 3 minutes and are asked not to repeat points that have been made previously. It is helpful if potential contributors can make themselves known to the Deputy Clerk before the meeting so that the session can be programmed effectively. This section is not part of the formal meeting of the Council and minutes will not be produced.

### **OPEN SPACES AGENDA**

### Preliminary Items

- 1. Minutes from the previous meeting held on 10 July 2012
- 2. Apologies for absence
- 3. Declarations of Interest

### Items for Discussion

- 4. Matters Arising from the Minutes
- 5. Wardens Report
- 6. Skate Park report
- 7. IEX
- 8. Recreation Areas
- 9. Machinery Report
- 10. Street Furniture
- 11. Town Clerk's Report
- 12. Confidential Item Cemetery

#### **OPEN SPACES AGENDA**

### Preliminary Items

- 1. Minutes from the previous meeting held on 10 July 2012
- 2. Apologies for absence
- 3. Declarations of Interest

#### Items for Discussion

### 4. Matters Arising from the Minutes

#### (a) Oil Tank

We have looked at the possibility of providing a steel bunded fuel depot tank, as used on building sites, as they are secure. They can only be moved by using a heavy duty fork lift/crane. We have also looked at the possibility of using a fuel card to obtain from the petrol station when required but this would cost in the region of an extra £400 a year at today's prices.

### (b) Audit of Sports Facilities

The Audit Report from the Somerset Activity and Sport Partnership has yet to be received.

### (c) Market House

A new loft hatch has been fitted using security screws as agreed with the conservation officer. We have spoken to the conservation officer regarding the paint and he was happy with our suggestion. The architectural surveyor that we were hoping would inspect the whole of the market house has not returned our calls and we have contacted the conservation officer to ask for the name of another surveyor.

#### (d) Bus stop location

Report on meeting with Country Transport Officer and representatives from First Bus.

#### 5. Wardens Report

Since the last meeting on the 10 July 2012, the wardens have continued with grass cutting when able, depending on the wet weather or reliability of the machinery. The Stiga has been in for repair or out of action a lot over the past few months and seems to be coming to the end of its life; it has done over 1000 hours of hard work and the brochures only recommend the lifespan as 1000.

The mule has also been in for repair for three weeks waiting for a part. We now have it back but didn't realise just how much we relied on it

We have fitted new lights on the trailer rather than use the trailer board that was broken and was too wide for the trailer.

At the Cemetery the wardens re-erected the water butt shed & rubbish bin that was taken down to allow the soil by the wall to be removed.

Two benches have been broken due to vandalism, one has been replaced with an old metal one that has been refurbished, the other one we had to be removed and the concrete base was also removed. The Cricket Club had a lot of their property

vandalised. There has also been a lot of broken glass and rubbish along with a couple of small fires.

The tennis courts have had some repairs including a new net and some other small bits that were taken or broken.

At the Recreation Ground we have lifted the crowns on trees around the Pavilion and along the Canal to get the tractor and Gang mower through, this saved lots of time with the Stiga not having to cut as much.

The new flail has been used a lot to cut the grass that is too long for the gang mower and all the paths at the Minster have been sprayed algaecide and we are waiting to see the results.

Our side of the Canal Way hedge has been cut and the brush cleared away.

A noticeable amount of rubbish has been collected since the new Skate Park has been erected, this is because there are more people using the facilities now, there is now a need for two new bins and benches.

The toilet block drains were blocked again, a plumber has been asked to look at the problem. We think it is because there is not enough water flowing into it from the gents to flush away the solids.

The Wardens store shed has been painted.

Summer plants have been taken out ready for planting the winter bedding due in October.

Herne Hill – Wardens have cut pathways, but it has been too wet to carry on with anymore work up there. The hedge on the ridge path has been trimmed.

We have been successful in getting trees from the Woodland Trust and they should be delivered in November. This is to make a small copse of around 105 trees in the bottom corner of West Crescent.

SSDC are again offering free Daffodil bulbs and we would like the chance to get some to plant along the Canal bank.

Crewkerne Town Council were having a demonstration of slitter/roller/harrow/brush all-in-one tractor mounted machine for sport and recreation grounds and Cllr Pallister and the Open Spaces Warden were invited to attend. While there the Warden was given a demonstration of the machine Crewkerne use for cutting their cemetery.

- 6. Skate Park Report
- 7. IEX

To discuss Banner

8. Recreation Areas

- (a) Update on Rec Review
- (b) MUGA Report
- (c) Football Stands
- 9. Machinery Report
- 10. Street Furniture
- 11. Town Clerk's Report
- 12. Confidential item Cemetery
  - (a) North West Wall
  - (b) Southern Wall

Minutes of a meeting of the **OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE** held in the Council Chamber, Ilminster on Tuesday,  $10^{th}$  July, 2012 at 7:52 p.m.

#### Present

Chairman: Cllr C Goodall

**Councillors:** Clir P Burton, Clir A Lawson, Clir S Maylor, Clir D Miller, Clir J Pallister, Clir S Sainsbury, Clir A Shearman, Clir S Shepherd, Clir J Sothern, Clir R Swann, Clir E J Taylor, Clir L Vijeh, and Clir

Officers: Mr A Jones, Mrs J Thorne

# 1. Minutes of the previous Open Spaces Committee Meeting

It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the Open Spaces Committee Meeting held on 12<sup>th</sup> June be approved and signed as a correct record with the amendment under item 13 (b) that it was suggested the Personnel Working Party held a meeting on Tuesday 19<sup>th</sup> June.

## 2. Apologies for absence

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr S Maylor

# 3. Declarations of Interest

Cllr Pallister and Shepherd declared prejudicial interests in the items on Licences and Cricket Nets.

# 4. Matters arising from the Minutes

Item 5 - Oil Tank

The Clerk informed the Committee that the office was still awaiting a response from the Environment Agency but in the meantime the Deputy Clerk had been in touch with a local oil tank installer to arrange for him to come and advise the council.

# Item 5 - Audit of Sports Facilities

The Clerk had spoken to SSDC and was informed that when the information had been received from Somerset Activity and Sport Partnership the Town Council would be informed of the findings.

## Item 8 - Market House

The District Conservation Officer Greg Venn had looked at the Market House and had advised that he was happy for the ceiling to be painted and the trap door to be sealed. He suggested the Council source some appropriate paint and the Chair of Open Spaces had sourced some anti-vandal paint and had emailed the Conservation Officer with her suggestion. She was awaiting a reply.

Item 12 (c) - Bus stop locations

The clerk had emailed John Perrett, SCC Operations Manager to enquire when the bus stop meetings were to take place and was awaiting a reply.

### 5. Wardens Report

The Open Spaces Warden Tony Jones reported that they had been catching up on cutting the grass when the weather permitted. The flail has been very useful when the grass had grown too long for the gangs including West Crescent, the hill part of Britain's field and the pathways on Herne hill. The town signs and planters had all been strimmed around. Although it had been very wet, the wardens had been able to get up on the hill to clear some of the broken branches that had come down in the wind.

The toilet block had had several tiles damaged on the football pitch side although it was not clear if this has had been done deliberately or through balls hitting them. Approximately 12 tiles would need to be replaced along as well as the guttering that was in a poor condition. The metal posts around the block had been painted with undercoat.

An old wooden/metal bench on the Recreation Ground opposite The Mead had been removed and the concrete pad had been replaced and the old metal benches that had been repaired and repainted had been put back there.

The old bench from the Recreation Ground had been repaired and painted and placed at New Road near the footpath gate with the metal one taken there to repair and repaint. This will then be placed on the Recreation Ground when refurbished.

The old green bin near the tennis courts had been replaced with a new one and the bin had been fixed at the top of Wharf Lane.

Yarlington Housing held its skip day at the top of Recreation Ground near Orchard Vale which seemed popular and once gone there was little mess to clear.

Rubbish left from the other nights lighting of the beacon had been tidied up.

There had been the usual broken bottles around the Recreation Ground which had been cleared up.

The bench near the Tesco garage had been broken and removed and the bin had been burnt badly and melted beyond repair.

Several plants had been stolen from the planters on Strawberry Bank.

There had also been quite a lot of vandalism in the tennis courts which included one top wire broken, a centre strap, two centre fixing hooks, one metal end rod and one new net cut. One net had been taken to the shed to store because of damage.

The annual play equipment inspection was due to take place last week but had been cancelled and was rescheduled for 6<sup>th</sup> July.

The canal volunteers had been busy on the canal while the young volunteers Luke and Corry had helped the wardens on a regular basis and had been very useful.

The wardens had changed the engine oil and filter on the mule, repaired the electrics on the stiga cutting deck, and replaced the hitch on the gangs.

There had been a meeting with Mr. Marshall from the fair. It had been decided that due to state of the water logged field that the summer fair should be cancelled this time but they hoped to be back for carnival time.

The cracks on the Cemetery Lodge had been monitored for six months and there were no signs of movement of the walls.

Councillors were largely in favour that the bin and bench near Tesco's garage which had been broken should be both replaced.

Members also discussed their concerns of repeated damage to the toilet block including the tiles and guttering. It was agreed that different options to decrease the occurrence of damage such as metal guttering ought to be explored. The clerk agreed to bring this back to a future committee meeting.

Councillor Vijeh thought it would be useful if the office set up a list showing items which had been vandalised during the year and the cost of them in terms of labour and repairing and replacing them.

The Chairman suggested the installation of a mobile CCTV unit at the toilet block and asked the clerk to contact the police to see if this could be arranged.

Councillor Sainsbury also felt it would be worth putting up a notice asking youngsters to play football elsewhere and not next to the toilet block.

It was RESOLVED that both a new bin and bench should be purchased and installed where the old furniture on the Orchard Vale had been.

### 6. Skate Park

The Chairman gave a report on the skate park. A meeting had been held with the contractors and as a result some of the costs had been reduced which included a discount of £8,034.00 and the removal of delivery costs. After some discussion, it was agreed that the layout should be reversed so that the Big Bowl was at the Toilet end rather than the Fun Fair end. It was also agreed that the 'pad' should be extended to give skaters a slightly larger area in which to build up speed. Play UK, the groundwork company would begin work, weather permitting, on 23<sup>rd</sup> July. It would take approximately 2 weeks to complete the work and the skate park elements could be installed after the tarmac and concrete has been down for two days.

## 7. Open Spaces

(a) Management Plan

The Chairman spoke of her concern that costly issues kept occurring in Open Spaces and said that we have got to get to grips with this area of the Town Council's responsibilities. She felt that to improve the situation the following needed to be in place.

Firstly, an overall plan for the Recreation Grounds was required that embraced all the land for which the Council is responsible.

This should be a five or ten year plan that identified what was needed in all areas - for example considering possible growth within the town and the need for recreational land; or establishing whether the wardens' facilities were adequate or if they needed to be expanded or even relocated.

She suggested a small committee should be formed, a combination of Councillors and individuals from other organisations, to do this work to ensure that in the future the Council's opens spaces were fit for purpose.

She also pointed out that the warden's work was no longer just about mowing grass and managing Herne Hill, the Cemetery and the Churchyard. To help manage their increased work load she proposed that with the help of a District Officer an annual programme of work for the wardens be set up on the computer which would allow delays or unexpected items that needed addressing to be seen at a glance. The officer has set up a similar system in Chard and was prepared to do the work at no cost to the Town Council. It was agreed to trial the management programme for 3 months.

Winterhay Lane Play Area needed improving and there were funds available from the District Council for this. The Chair suggested the Youth Council be given a real life challenge and be involved with this by carrying out consultation with the residents and their children to find out what they would like to see in the play area.

Councillor Vijeh left here at 8.35pm

### (b) Risk assessments

The Chair updated the Committee and said work on this was ongoing but hoped by next Monday Mrs Shelley would have electronic copies for the Tractor, Flail, Chainsaw, the Strimmer/Brushcutter, Blowers, Pesticide Application and hopefully the Stiga.

#### (c) Licenses

The Chair explained that the documents were before Councillors for discussion and to make changes if required. When preparing the Cricket Licence she had been asked to create one document that covered all the elements — at present only licences for the Pavilion and the Garage/Store exist. The documents had not yet been seen by the District Solicitor. She felt the issues raised by Mrs Shelley and the Wardens would sit better in a Recreation User Agreement which would be an extra document.

It was agreed the licences should include review dates on and it was suggested this should be set at 10 years. The area for which the council was responsible for cutting the grass should be clearly set out in the licence and this should be reflected in the amount of rent charged.

### 8. Cemetery Wall

### (a) Wall

A meeting had been arranged with SSDC Building Control Team Leader Rob Petrie the following day for his opinion on the best way forward.

### (b) Management Training

Members had received a report by the Town Clerk after both the Clerk and Deputy Clerk had attended a training session on Cemetery Management on 19 June organised by the Institute of Cemetery and Crematorium Management. The report stated the topics covered by the training session and also highlighted a number of areas which needed further

consideration. It was agreed this report should be taken to the Cemetery Working Party to discuss and to report back to committee.

# 9. Town Clerk's Report and Correspondence

(a) Request for bin from SSDC

The request had been withdrawn.

(b) Cricket Club nets

The information the Council requested from the Cricket Club regarding the equipment had been received and the clerk informed the Committee on the prices for each of the damaged parts. The total came to £270.67 which included VAT and delivery. The Clerk also informed members that the wind speed on the day when the tree broke was approximately 35 mph

Members agreed the Council would pay for the damage to the nets.

It was RESOLVED to pay a total of £270.67 for the repairs.

(c) Kellaway Training request

A request had been received from Kellaway Training asking if the Council would lower its rent for use of West Crescent for dog training classes as the attendance was quite low at present. It was agreed that the company should be charged £2 a dog up to £10 per session.

The meeting closed at 10.03 pm

Claraci	
Signature	***************************************
	Date

